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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

SHERRY J. WILLIAMS,                )
                                   )
          Petitioner,              )
                                   )
vs.                                )   CASE NO. 93-2163
                                   )
METRO TRAFFIC CONTROL, INC.,       )
                                   )
          Respondent.              )
___________________________________)

                           RECOMMENDED ORDER

     On September 1, 1993, a formal administrative hearing was held in this case
in Tampa, Florida, before J. Lawrence Johnston, Hearing Officer, Division of
Administrative Hearings.

                              APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Roger C. Benson, Esquire
                      165 19th Avenue North East
                      St. Petersburg, Florida  33704-4530

     For Respondent:  Courtney B. Wilson, Esquire
                      Coll Davidson Carter Smith
                        Salter & Barkett, P.A.
                      3200 Miami Center
                      201 South Biscayne Boulevard
                      Miami, Florida  33131-2312

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue in this case is whether the Florida Commission on Human Relations
should grant the Petition for Relief alleging that the Respondent, Metro Traffic
Control, Inc. (MTC) discriminated against the Petitioner, Sherry J. Williams, on
the basis of her sex and on the basis of a handicap, or perceived handicap, in
violation of Section 760.10, Fla. Stat. (1991).

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On or about January 5, 1990, the Petitioner, Sherry J. Williams, filed with
the Florida Commission on Human Relations (FCHR) a Charge of Discrimination
accusing the Respondent, Metro Traffic Control, Inc. (MTC), of discrimination on
the basis of her sex and on the basis of a handicap, or perceived handicap.
After investigating, the FCHR determined that there was "reasonable cause to
believe" that illegal discrimination had occurred and, on or about July 24,
1992, issued a "Determination: Cause."  MTC requested a redetermination, and on
or about February 10, 1993, the FCHR upheld its earlier determination and issued
a "Redetermination: Cause."  On or about April 8, 1993, after attempts at
conciliation apparently failed, the Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief,



which was referred to the Division of Administrative Hearings, on or about April
19, 1993.  Final hearing was scheduled for September 1 and 2, 1993, in Tampa,
Florida, and was conducted on September 1, 1993.

     At the final hearing, the Petitioner and three other witnesses, one of whom
was MTC's non-attorney representative at the hearing, were called to testify
during the Petitioner's case-in-chief.  MTC recalled its non-attorney
representative and recalled the Petitioner to testify in MTC's case-in-chief.
The Petitioner testified once more in her rebuttal case.

     During the final hearing, the Petitioner also had Petitioner's Exhibits 1
through 9 admitted in evidence, and MTC had Respondent's Exhibits 1 through 6
admitted in evidence.

     Neither party ordered the preparation of a transcript of the final hearing,
and the parties requested and were given 15 days in which to file proposed
recommended orders.  Explicit rulings on the proposed findings of fact contained
in the parties' proposed recommended orders may be found in the attached
Appendix to Recommended Order, Case No. 93-2163.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Petitioner, Sherry J. Williams, was hired by the Respondent, Metro
Traffic Control, Inc. (MTC), in June, 1988, to be an airborne radio traffic
reporter in the Tampa-St.Petersburg metropolitan area.

                Airborne Radio Traffic Reporting

     2.  An airborne radio traffic reporter makes aerial observations of
automobile traffic conditions in a metropolitan area, usually during normal week
day rush hours, and reports these observations over radio.  Radio stations
contract with companies like MTC to provide the reports in return for use of the
radio signal for commercial advertising during the broadcast of the reports.
Because the company's revenue comes from its sales of the advertising time, its
revenues are dependent on the size of the radio station's audience.  At the same
time, since radio station revenue from other commercial advertising during its
broadcasts also is dependent on the size of the radio station's audience, and
since the quality and entertainment value of the traffic reports presumably
contribute to the size of the radio station's audience, the radio stations take
a vital interest in the quality and entertainment value of the traffic reports.
Typically, in contracts between radio stations and companies like MTC, the radio
stations retain the right to dictate who the company uses as airborne radio
traffic reporters.

     3.  MTC contracts with radio stations in many different metropolitan
markets, including very large ones like New York, Los Angeles and Washington,
D.C.  In Florida, MTC operated in Miami, Tampa, and Orlando when the Petitioner
started working.  Later, during the Petitioner's employment, MTC also entered
the West Palm Beach market and the Atlanta, Georgia, market.

                          Les McDowell

     4.  When the Petitioner was hired, MTC had a male airborne radio traffic
reporter named Les McDowell, whose position was unusual among MTC's airborne
radio traffic reporters, for the reasons set out in the next two findings.



     5.  McDowell is an extraordinary radio personality among airborne radio
traffic reporters.  He has extensive experience in radio entertainment.  Also,
through the investment of his talent and hard work, he has developed an unusual
(for an airborne traffic reporter) degree of name recognition and celebrity
status in the community.  He heavily and successfully involves himself in such
events as local concerts, charity fund raisers, and similar productions. After
initially doing these events for free, through his efforts and abilities,
McDowell now can command payment of appearance fees for these events (unlike
most airborne traffic reporters.)  As a result of his efforts and abilities,
McDowell is in higher demand than usual for airborne radio traffic reporters and
can demand a higher than usual salary.  Among MTC's airborne traffic reporters
nationwide, McDowell's compensation is exceeded only by some of those in the
very largest radio markets, such as New York, Los Angeles and Washington, D.C.
His compensation exceeds that of all MTC's other airborne traffic reporters in
Florida, including those in the larger Miami market.  Several Tampa radio
stations contracted for MTC's services only because of McDowell and made it
known that, if McDowell ever left MTC, the stations would attempt to contract
with McDowell directly and drop MTC's services.

     6.  McDowell also is unusual in that he flies the airplane himself.  He is
a licensed private pilot and enjoys flying.  When he started working for MTC in
Tampa in about June, 1987, he sat in, and did his reporting from, the passenger
seat of a four-seat Cessna 172 airplane.  He then asked for permission to fly
the airplane himself, both for personal reasons and because, as he told MTC's
former regional supervisor, he believed he could do a better job if he could
maneuver the airplane as he wished without having to be "off-the-air" while
giving the pilot directions.  Primarily for safety reasons, but also for reasons
of effective observing and reporting, company policy generally does not permit
its airborne radio traffic reporter to be the person flying the airplane.  The
company position is that the distractions of observing and reporting traffic
could cause a mid-air collision or some other kind of flying accident, and vice
versa:  the distractions of flying could reduce the pilot's effectiveness as a
traffic reporter.  Also, because it is the company policy for the reporter not
to be the person flying the airplane, the company does not have liability
insurance to cover piloting an airplane.  Notwithstanding its contrary policy,
and primarily because McDowell was such an effective and valuable airborne radio
traffic reporter, the company made an exception for him and, in approximately
January, 1988, allowed him to do the flying himself.

     7.  Special arrangements had to be made to enable McDowell to fly himself
while traffic reporting.  First, arrangments were made with a different air
transportation company, called Flight Express, to furnish a two-seat Cessna 152,
instead of a four-seat Cessna 172.  Second, since MTC did not employ pilots and
had no liability insurance to cover piloting an airplane, McDowell was made a
nominal employee of the air transportation company and was paid through Flight
Express.  To effectuate and legalize these arrangements, a contract was entered
into between the two companies under which MTC would pay to Flight Express
McDowell's Metro Traffic salary, plus an hourly rate (approximately $48 per
hour, down from approximately $58 an hour under the prior contract) to furnish a
Cessna 152 (instead of the Cessna 172 furnished under the previous contract) for
approximately four hours per day, five days a week.



                 The Petitioner, Sherry Williams

     8.  The Petitioner was hired by MTC in June, 1988.  She had applied at a
radio station in Orlando, Florida, that referred her application to MTC.  At the
time, there were no openings in Orlando, but MTC recently had terminated a
female airborne traffic reporter in Tampa due to alcohol and substance abuse.
The Petitioner was interviewed for the job.

     9.  In contrast to McDowell, the Petitioner had limited radio experience.
(Conversely, she had more experience than McDowell as a pilot.)  MTC was able to
negotiate a salary of $17,000 a year, plus moving expenses and medical
insurance, and hired the Petitioner to start immediately.  (The traffic reporter
whom the Petitioner replaced had been earning $21,500, so hiring the Petitioner
saved MTC $4,500 in salary money.)

                         The Pay Dispute

     10.  From the start, the Petitioner had disputes with MTC about her
compensation.  The Petitioner claims that she had an understanding with the new
regional supervisor, David Foster, that her starting salary would be $20,000,
but she nonetheless accepted $17,000 to start.  She also complained that there
was no cap on the amount of moving expenses she incurred, but that she was not
paid for some hotel and meal bills that were in excess of what MTC said was the
$500 limit on what MTC would pay for moving expenses.

     11.  With the knowledge that McDowell was flying and traffic reporting at
the same time, the Petitioner requested that she also be permitted to.  MTC did
not want to grant permission to the Petitioner but, since McDowell was doing it,
Foster decided that MTC was not in a position to deny the Petitioner's request.
MTC undertook to make the same arrangements so that the Petitioner could fly as
they had made for McDowell.  MTC entered into a contract under which MTC would
pay to the air transportation company the Petitioner's $17,000 Metro Traffic
salary, plus a $48 hourly rate to furnish the Petitioner Cessna 152 for
approximately four hours per day, five days a week (plus a one to two percent
administrative overhead charge for carrying the Petitioner as an employee on the
Flight Express payroll.)

     12.  The Petitioner took issue with the compensation arrangements for her
to fly the airplane.  She maintained that the Respondent had agreed to pay her
and should pay her an additional $10,000 a year to fly the airplane.  She took
the position that MTC saved this amount by not having to pay a pilot.  MTC
denied that it "saved" the $10,000, and the Petitioner did not prove that it
did.  MTC acknowledged that the Petitioner wanted more compensation but denied
that it ever agreed to pay her additional salary for flying the airplane.  Even
the Petitioner testified that MTC's regional supervisor, David Foster, agreed
only "to put pencil to paper."  As the Petitioner herself pointed out, there
would be no need to "put pencil to paper" if Foster had agreed to pay the
Petitioner $10,000 to fly the plane.  Instead, the parties negotiated a $300 a
month increase, approximately half of which the Petitioner would use to purchase
her own private medical insurance, which Flight Express did not furnish for its
pilots.  There were no other pay raises for the Petitioner for the next 15
months.

     13.  Meanwhile, on the first anniversary of McDowell's employment with MTC,
in approximately June, 1988, McDowell was given a substantial pay increase.  The
evidence is confusing as to the exact amount of the increase.  There was
evidence that McDowell went from a starting salary of $26,000 to $35,000 at the



end of his first year.  There is other, more convincing evidence that his pay
increased from $27,000 to $30,000.  However, there also was some evidence that
he received compensation directly from MTC, in addition to the compensation that
flowed through the air transportation company, in order to enable MTC to enforce
a "non-compete" agreement against McDowell.  In any event, the parties
stipulated that McDowell's compensation, whether through Flight Express or by
MTC directly, was approximately $20,000 more than the Petitioner's.

     14.  At the end of the Petitioner's first year of employment, discussion
resumed concerning her pay level.  She resumed her negotiating position that she
should have been getting an additional $10,000 for flying the airplane.  Again,
MTC agreed to discuss her pay but insisted that any increase be based on the
merits of her performance as an airborne traffic reporter, not on her flying the
airplane.  MTC informed the Petitioner that it was willing to consider a pay
raise in the range of $2,500 to $3,000 a year.  (The Petitioner says $4,000 was
the upper range of what MTC was willing to consider.)  MTC also wanted the
Petitioner to sign a "non-compete" agreement as a condition of the raise.  But
the Petitioner refused to accept anything less than the $10,000 she thought was
a reasonable compensation for flying the airplane, and she refused to sign any
"non-compete" agreement until the question of her pay was settled.  MTC told the
Petitioner that, if she wanted to be paid to fly the airplane, she should direct
her request to the air transportation company, not to MTC.  Finally, at the end
of June, 1989, the Petitioner communicated an ultimatum to MTC, through her
immediate supervisor, the Tampa area manager:  if she did not get her $10,000
pay raise for flying the airplane by the end of September, 1989, she would stop
flying the airplane, and MTC would have to get someone else to pilot the plane.

                 Bringing the Dispute to a Head

     15.  On or about September 28, 1989, the Petitioner sent her immediate
supervisor, the Tampa area manager, a letter reminding MTC that, without the pay
increase she was demanding, the Petitioner would not fly the airplane in
October, 1989, and that MTC would have to make arrangements to obtain a pilot.

     16.  In the letter, the Petitioner also informed MTC for the first time
that she suffered from "chronic problems with my spine which have not evidenced
themselves in many years."  (Paperwork she had signed for medical insurance
purposes disclaimed any "back, muscle, bone, joint, spine, neck, injury,
fracture or deformity" or any "chronic or recurring minor ailments" and
described the Petitioner's health as "Excellent.")  She predicted that sitting
in the passenger seat of a Cessna 152, while straddling radio equipment, would
"stress my spine."  She asked that MTC take steps to obtain the use of a Cessna
172 for the Petitioner's use.

     17.  On receipt of the September 28, 1989, letter, MTC took steps to have
the air transportation company obtain the services of a pilot for the
Petitioner's Cessna 152.  On October 1, 1989, the Petitioner had to report from
the ground.  (When weather grounds the airplanes or, for any other reason, the
traffic reporters cannot fly, they operate from the ground by gathering and
reporting police traffic reports.  To avoid fraudulent misrepresentations, they
simply omit saying that they are reporting from the air, but the hope is that
the audience will continue to assume that the reports are based on aerial
observations.)  Starting October 2, 1989, MTC obtained the services of a pilot,
and the Petitioner flew in the passenger seat.  MTC's regional supervisor Foster
told the Petitioner that MTC and the air transportation company were in the
process of locating a Cessna 172 and that the two companies could then negotiate
a new contract.



     18.  As the Petitioner predicted, within two weeks she was complaining that
her back hurt and that pain was radiating down her leg.  She blamed it on being
cramped in the passenger seat with the radio equipment.  However, at no time did
the Petitioner try to move the equipment into the cargo space behind the seat to
see if she could function better that way.  She took the position that it was
self-evident that she could not.  Meanwhile, Foster knew from personal
experience that it was possible to utilize the rear cargo space to house radio
equipment.  He believed that the Petitioner was using the configuration of the
Cessna 152 as a ploy to better negotiate what she really wanted--namely, to be
paid $10,000 to fly the Cessna 152.  Partly for that reason, he decided to put
the Petitioner off regarding her request for a Cessna 172.  He reasoned, why go
to the trouble of obtaining the larger aircraft when, he believed, eventually
the Petitioner would agree to compromise on her request for additional
compensation and would continue to fly the Cessna 152?

                  Final Stages of the Dispute

     19.  On Friday, October 13, 1989, the Petitioner fell getting out of the
airplane and hurt her back enough for her to decide to see a physician.  The
physician, who was certified by the Federal Aviation Authority, observed a
bruise on the Petitioner's leg where the radio pack had been pressing against
her.  He also observed that palpation of the lower back caused pain.  He gave
her anti-inflammatory medication and a note for her employer saying:  "The above
needs more space in the aircraft for her work.  Please provide her a C-172 or
similar sized aircraft to improve her working conditions."  The note did not
otherwise restrict the Petitioner's flying or other activities.

     20.  The Petitioner gave the note to her immediate supervisor, the Tampa
area manager.  He told Foster that the Petitioner was taking the position that
she was medically and physically unable to report from the passenger seat of the
Cessna 152, due to her accidental injury on Friday, and Foster agreed to allow
her to report from the ground during the week of October 16 through 20, 1989.

     21.  During the week, the owner of one of MTC's most important radio
station clients in the Tampa market complained that his contract with MTC called
for two airborne traffic reporters and that he was only getting one since the
Petitioner was reporting from the ground.  By the end of the week, he gave MTC
the ultimatum to replace the Petitioner, if she could not report from the skies,
or he would rescind the station's contract and take his business elsewhere.

     22.  Having been given this ultimatum, Foster conferred with the air
transportation company, which technically could be held to be the Petitioner's
employer, and it was decided to terminate the Petitioner as an airborne traffic
reporter but to offer her a job as ground-based traffic reporter in West Palm
Beach, the only Florida market in which such a position was available, at a
salary of $1,000 a month.  The air transportation company's lawyer drafted a
letter for Foster's use stating, based on what the Tampa area manager told him:
"I was disappointed to learn that your doctor has imposed certain limitations
and restrictions on your working conditions and activities which now prevent you
from engaging in flight operations."  Foster signed the letter, which also
"relieved" the Petitioner "of [her] current assignment as airborn reporter" and
offered her the West Palm Beach ground reporting job.  The Petitioner never
considered the offer as being serious, and she rejected it.  She applied for
unemployment compensation and worker compensation.   On or about January 5,
1990, the Petitioner filed a Charge of Discrimination.



              Summary and Resolution of the Charges

     23.  The evidence did not prove a pattern of compensation discrimination on
the basis of sex.  While lower than McDowell's compensation, the Petitioner's
salary was higher than all three of MTC's male airborne traffic reporters in the
larger Miami market, and also higher than the male airborne traffic reporter in
Orlando, which is a little smaller market than Tampa.  In addition, with the
exception of McDowell, MTC's highest paid airborne traffic reporter in Florida
was a female reporter in Miami.  Other than McDowell, there was no evidence of
any male airborne traffic reporter working for MTC in a market similar to Tampa
whose compensation exceeded any female airborne traffic reporter in a similar
market.

     24.  The Petitioner did not prove discrimination based on a handicap, or
perceived handicap.  First, she did not prove that she had a chronic back
condition.  Even if she did, she did not prove that it had anything to do with
her inability to sit in the passenger side of a Cessna 152 along with the radio
pack.  Her own testimony was that no person, injured back or not, could tolerate
those work conditions for an extended length of time.  She also did not prove
that Foster, the regional supervisor who terminated her as an airborne traffic
reporter, and offered her a ground-based job in West Palm Beach, was aware of
her alleged chronic back condition.  He acted on the Tampa area manager's report
to him that the Petitioner was claiming that she accidentally injured her back
on October 13, 1989, and that her doctor had imposed certain limitations and
restrictions on her working conditions and activities which were preventing her
from engaging in flight operations.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     25.  Section 760.10(1), Fla. Stat. (1991), makes it unlawful to
discriminate against an individual with respect to terms, conditions or
privileges of employment because of the individual's sex or handicap.

     26.  In a case such as this, the Petitioner initially has the burden to at
least prove a prima facie case of illegal discrimination.  If a prima facie case
is proven, the burden shifts to MTC to articulate legitimate nondiscriminatory
reasons for the alleged disparate treatment or adverse action taken against the
Petitioner.  Then the burden returns to the Petitioner to prove that the
articulated reasons are a mere pretext for intentional discrimination.  See
Texas Dept. of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 253, 101 S.Ct. 1089,
1093, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).

     27.  As reflected in the Findings of Fact in this case, the Petitioner did
not prove that MTC compensated her less for the same work because of her sex.
The only evidence that MTC paid any male more than it paid the Petitioner, or
any other female, was the evidence that it paid Les McDowell more.  But the
evidence was that there were reasons unique to McDowell that allowed him to
command more compensation than other airborne traffic reporters, male or female.
Contrary to the Petitioner's belief and argument (which lies at the heart of her
complaint and her case), MTC did not pay McDowell a higher rate of pay because
of his ability to fly the airplane.  MTC would have preferred for neither
McDowell nor the Petitioner to fly the airplane.  Rather, McDowell's unique
attributes as a radio personality and entertainer (in comparison to other
airborne traffic reporters, male and female) allowed him to demand both a higher
rate of pay and permission to fly the airplane himself.  MTC gave the Petitioner
the benefit of the latter, but she was not entitled to the benefit of the
former.



     28.  As for the claim of discrimination on the basis of a handicap, Chapter
760 does not specifically define the term "handicap," as it is used in Section
760.10(1), but does contain a definition of the term for purposes of Sections
760.20 through 760.37, which make up the "Fair Housing Act."  In pertinent part,
Section 760.22(7), Fla. Stat. (1991), defines "handicap" to mean:

          A person has a physical or mental impairment
          which substantially limits one or more major
          life activities, or he has a record of
          having, or is regarded as having, such
          physical or mental impairment . . ..

Both the federal Rehabilitation Act and the Americans with Disabilities Act
incorporate essentially the same definition of "handicap."  See 29 U.S.C. s.
706(8)(B); 42 U.S.C. ss. 12101 et seq.  Both parties have treated this
definition as being applicable to a claim of discrimination under Section
760.10(1), Fla. Stat. (1991).

     29.  In this case, the Petitioner did not prove that she had any handicap,
or even that MTC perceived that she had a handicap.  The Petitioner did not
prove that she had a chronic back condition.  Even if she did, she did not prove
that it had anything to do with her inability to sit in the passenger side of a
Cessna 152 along with the radio pack.  Her own testimony was that no person,
injured back or not, could tolerate those work conditions for an extended length
of time.  Finally, assuming that she had a back injury that prevented her from
traffic reporting from the right seat of a Cessna 152, it was only that
particular job that she could not do, not a broader array of jobs, and she did
not prove that her back substantially limited any major life activity.  See
Jasany v. U.S. Postal Service, 755 F. 2d 1244 (6th Cir. 1985)(inability to
operate a specific piece of visual scanning machinery does not render an
employee "handicapped" under the federal Rehabilitation Act).

     30.  Even if the Petitioner had a chronic back condition that contributed
to her inability to tolerate those work conditions for an extended length of
time, she never tried operating the radio equipment from the cargo storage area
behind the seat.

     31.  The Petitioner did not prove that Foster, the regional supervisor who
terminated her as an airborne traffic reporter, and offered her a ground-based
job in West Palm Beach, was aware of her alleged chronic back condition.  Foster
acted on the Tampa area manager's report to him that the Petitioner told the
Tampa area manager that she accidentally injured her back on October 13, 1989,
and that her doctor had imposed certain limitations and restrictions on her
working conditions and activities which were preventing her from engaging in
flight operations.

     32.  Even if a chronic back condition made it impossible for the Petitioner
to tolerate reporting from the passenger seat of the Cessna 152 (and assuming
that it is not possible to operate the radio equipment from the cargo storage
area behind the seats), it was not proven that MTC took an unreasonable amount
of time, under the circumstances, to obtain the use of a Cessna 172 to
accommodate the Petitioner.  Likewise, after MTC's customers demanded that it
fulfill its contract to furnish two airborne traffic reporters, it was not
unreasonable for MTC to offer the ground-based traffic reporter job in West Palm
Beach as an alternate means of accommodating the Petitioner.  See Mitchell v.
Lydall, Inc., 2 AD Cases 529 (M.D.N.C. 1993)(offer of a new position at a salary



of $6,600 per year less was a reasonable accommodation for a person whose
handicap required shorter hours and less stress); Laws v. Philadelphia City
Board of Assistance, 30 FEP Cases 395, 397 (Pa. Common Law Ct. 1980)(offer of
office position at lower salary was a reasonable accommodation for a person
whose handicap prevented her from doing the field work required in her former
position).

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is
recommended that the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final order
dismissing the Petition for Relief in this case.

     RECOMMENDED this 18th day of October, 1993, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            J. LAWRENCE JOHNSTON
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                            (904)  488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 18th day of October, 1993.

       APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 93-2163

     To comply with the requirements of Section 120.59(2), Fla. Stat. (1991),
the following rulings are made on the parties' proposed findings of fact:

             Petitioner's Proposed Findings of Fact.

     (For purposes of these rulings, consecutive numbers have been assigned to
the unnumbered paragraphs of the Petitioner's proposed findings of fact.)

     1.  Last sentence, rejected as being subordinate to facts contrary to those
found.  Otherwise, accepted and incorporated.
     2.  Rejected, as contrary to facts found and to the greater weight of the
evidence, that he started flying the airplane "shortly after going to work for
the Respondent."  Also, as found, his precise salary at any given point in time
was not clear from the evidence.  Otherwise, accepted and incorporated.
     3.  Rejected as not proven.  First sentence: as found, McDowell's first
precise anniversary salary increase was not clear from the evidence.  Second
sentence: subordinate to facts contrary to those found.  Third sentence:
contrary to facts found, and to the greater weight of the evidence, that the
Petitioner did not get the money to buy insurance until the end of her first
year.
     4.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or unnecessary.
     5.  First sentence, rejected as being contrary to facts found and to the
greater weight of the evidence.  Second sentence, rejected because the
Petitioner was not in a position to demand appearance fees.
     6.  Accepted and incorporated.



     7.  Rejected as not proven that she was "offered $20,000" to start.
Otherwise, accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
     8.-11.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
     12.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
     13.  Accepted and incorporated.
     14.  Rejected, as contrary to facts found and to the greater weight of the
evidence, that Foster "fired" her.  Otherwise, accepted and incorporated to the
extent not subordinate or unnecessary.
     15.-17.  Except for the use of the word "extort," which was not proven,
accepted and incorporated.
     16.  Rejected as subordinate to facts contrary to those found.

             Respondent's Proposed Findings of Fact.

     1.-30.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
     31.  Last sentence, rejected as contrary to the facts found and to the
greater weight of the evidence.  (The crux of her complaint was that the
Respondent did not pay her as much as it paid McDowell.)

COPIES FURNISHED:

Roger C. Benson, Esquire
165 - 19th Avenue North East
St. Petersburg, Florida  33704-4530

Courtney B. Wilson, Esquire
Coll Davidson Carter Smith
  Salter & Barkett, P.A.
3200 Miami Center
201 South Biscayne Boulevard
Miami, Florida  33131-2312

Dana Baird, Esquire
General Counsel
Human Relations Commission
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-4149

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Human Relations Commission
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-4149



              NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit to the Florida Commission on Human
Relations written exceptions to this Recommended Order.  All agencies allow each
party at least ten days in which to submit written exceptions.  Some agencies
allow a larger period within which to submit written exceptions.  You should
consult with the Florida Commission on Human Relations concerning its rules on
the deadline for filing exceptions to this Recommended Order.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

CASTEL OLIZIA,                )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1573
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
EDILON J. BAPTISTE,           )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1589
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
MERLUCIEN OLIZIA,             )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1590
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
FRANCOIS NORELIA,             )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1591
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to written notice, a formal administrative hearing was held in
this proceeding before Daniel Manry, a duly designated Hearing Officer of the
Division of Administrative Hearings, on September 8, 1993, in Orlando, Florida.



                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioners:  Castel Olizia, pro se
                       Edilon J. Baptiste, pro se
                       Merlucier Olizia, pro se
                       Francois Norelia, pro se
                       2007 Ravenall Avenue
                       Orlando, Florida  32811

     For Respondent:   Robin Fawsett, Esquire
                       Shutts & Bowen
                       20 North Orange Avenue, Suite 1000
                       Orlando, Florida  32801

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue for determination in this proceeding is whether Respondent
committed the unlawful employment practices alleged in the Petition For Relief.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     These cases were referred to the Division Of Administrative Hearings and
assigned to the undersigned on March 30, 1993.  They were consolidated and set
for formal hearing by an Order Granting Consolidation And Notice Of Hearing
issued on April 22, 1993.

     At the formal hearing, Petitioner, Edilon J. Baptiste, did not appear and
did not present any evidence.  Respondent's ore tenus motion to dismiss was
granted by order entered on the record.

     Petitioners, Castel Olizia, Merculier Olizia, and Francois Norelia
("Petitioners") testified in their own behalf and presented the testimony of Mr.
Lee Witte, plant manager for Marine Muffler Corporation ("Marine Muffler"), and
Mr. Emory Sims, President of Marine Muffler.  Petitioners submitted a copy of a
written offer of settlement as their only exhibit. Petitioners' Exhibit 1 was
rejected pursuant to objection.

     Respondents presented the testimony of: Ms. Diana D. Lashman, an employee
of the City of Orlando, Department of Human Relations; Mr. Sims; and Mr. Witte.
Respondents submitted seven exhibits for admission in evidence.  Respondents'
Exhibit 1 is a copy of the charge of discrimination.  Respondents' Exhibit 2 is
composite exhibit consisting of invoices and work orders.  Respondents' Exhibit
3 is a composite exhibit consisting of weekly time cards.  Respondents' Exhibit
4 is a composite exhibit consisting of other weekly time cards.  Respondents'
Exhibit 5 is a copy of page six of the Employees' Manual.  Respondents' Exhibit
6 is a composite exhibit consisting of letters from Petitioners to Respondent.
Respondents' Exhibit 7 is a composite exhibit consisting of the documents from
the Human Relations Commission.  Respondent's Exhibits 1-4 were admitted in
evidence over objection.  Respondents' Exhibits 5-7 were admitted in evidence
without objection.

     A transcript of the formal hearing was not filed with the undersigned.
Respondents timely filed proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law on
September 16, 1993.  Petitioners have not filed proposed findings of fact and
conclusions of law as of the date of this Recommended Order.  Respondents'
proposed findings of fact are addressed in the Appendix to this Recommended
Order.



                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioners, Merculier Olizia, Castel Olizia, and Francois Norelia
("Petitioners"), are black individuals of Haitian national origin.  Mr. M.
Olizia and Mr. Norelia were employed by Marine Muffler Corporation ("Marine
Muffler") until March 10, 1992, when they were involuntarily discharged.  Mr. C.
Olizia was not involuntarily discharged but was removed from Marine Muffler's
payroll sometime in 1992 after March 10, 1992.

     2.  Marine Muffler is an employer for the purposes of this proceeding.
Marine Muffler is engaged in the business of building fiberglass mufflers in
Apopka, Florida for use in inboard boats.  Marine Muffler's customers are
primarily manufacturers of inboard boats.

     3.  All of the outstanding stock of Marine Muffler is owned by Mr. Emery
Sims, Mr. David Parks, and Mr. Sims' father.  Mr. Sims is the President of
Marine Muffler but is not a party to this proceeding.  Respondent, David T.
Parks, is the Vice President of Marine Muffler.  Respondent, Lee Witte, is the
plant manager for Marine Muffler.  Mr. Witte has authority to hire and fire
plant personnel, including Petitioners.

     4.  Petitioners worked in Marine Muffler's assembly plant on the same eight
member work crew.  Mr. M. Olizia was the lead crew member.  Mr. Norelia was the
assistant/substitute lead crew member.

     5.  Only Mr. M. Olizia and Mr. Norelia can read plans and drawings.  A work
crew must be able to read plans and drawings in order to assemble mufflers.

     6.  The normal work week is Monday through Thursday for 10 hours a day.
Work done on Friday qualifies as overtime and is compensated at a rate equal to
1.5 times the normal hourly rate of compensation.

     7.  Marine Muffler agrees to a shipping date for each work order it
receives.  Late shipment of mufflers to customers may delay the customer's
production and jeopardizes customer relations for Marine Muffler.

     8.  During the payroll week ending March 7, 1992, Marine Muffler was behind
in deliveries to important customers.  For this reason, employees, including
Petitioners, had been working overtime.  Petitioners knew of the reason for the
overtime work.

     9.  On Monday, March 9, 1992, Mr. Norelia came to the office of Mr. Witte
early in the workday and said that he would not be able to work on Tuesday,
March 10, 1992, for personal reasons.  Mr. Norelia represented that he would be
back at work on Wednesday, March 11, 1992.  Mr. Witte assented to Mr. Norelia's
request for leave on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.

     10.  Shortly thereafter, Mr. Baptiste came to Mr. Witte's office and asked
for the day off on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.  Mr. Baptiste said that he had
personal matters to attend to and would return to work on Wednesday, March 11,
1992.  Mr. Witte assented.



     11.  Later the same day, Mr. M. Olizia approached Mr. Witte in the assembly
plant and stated that he could not come to work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992, and
that his brother, Mr. C. Olizia, could not come in because he would not have a
ride to work.  Mr. Witte asked Mr. M. Olizia why he needed to be absent from
work, and Mr. Olizia stated that his reasons were personal.

     12.  Mr. Witte told Mr. M. Olizia that neither he, Mr. Baptiste, nor Mr.
Norelia could have Tuesday, March 10, 1992, off from work.  Mr. Witte further
advised Mr. Olizia that anyone of them who took Tuesday off would not have a job
on Wednesday, March 11, 1992.  Mr. Witte made the same statement to Mr. Baptiste
and Mr. Norelia individually.

     13.  None of the Petitioners appeared for work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.
Mr. Witte discharged Mr. M. Olizia, Mr. Baptiste, and Mr. Norelia for their
unexcused absence from work on March 10, 1992, in violation of direct
instructions from their supervisor.  The discharge was self executing upon the
failure of each employee to appear at work.

     14.  On March 11, 1992, Mr. M. Olizia, Mr. Baptiste, and Mr. Norelia came
to the premises of Marine Muffler and sought a meeting with Mr. Sims.  They
asked Mr. Sims to set aside Mr. Witte's decision to discharge them from their
employment.  Mr. Sims declined their request.

     15.  Petitioner's failure to appear for work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992,
without leave and contrary to direct instructions from their supervisor violated
Marine Muffler's written policy against unexcused absences.  That policy
provides that such absences may be the basis for termination of employment.
Petitioner's were specifically advised that if they did not appear for work on
Tuesday, March 10, 1992, that their employment would be terminated immediately.

     16.  Petitioners were needed at work on March 10, 1992, because plant
production was behind and because the absence of all four workers on the same
day would have rendered their eight man work crew ineffective.  Petitioners were
terminated because they were needed at work and because their unexcused absence
was in direct violation of the instructions of their supervisor and established
company policy.

     17.  Mr. C. Olizia has not appeared at work since Monday, March 9, 1992.
He was removed from the payroll subsequent to March 11, 1992, as a result of his
long and unexcused absence from work.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     18.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter of this proceeding.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.  The parties were duly noticed for the formal hearing.

     19.  The burden of proof in this proceeding is on Petitioners.  Petitioners
must establish by a preponderance of evidence that their termination from
employment constituted an unlawful employment practice.  Department of
Transportation v. J.W.C. Company, Inc., 396 So.2d 778 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981);
Balino v. Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services, 348 So.2d 349 (Fla.
1st DCA 1977).



     20.  Petitioners must make a prima facie showing of discrimination.
McDonnell Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 802 (1973).  Petitioners
must show that they were a member of a protected group, that an adverse
employment action took place, that Petitioners and a similarly situated
unprotected group received dissimilar treatment, and that sufficient direct or
circumstantial evidence exists to infer a causal connection between Petitioners'
group status and the disparate treatment.  See Pugh v. Heinrich, 695 F.Supp.
533, 540 (M.D. Fla. 1988) affd. 933 F.2d 1020 (11th Cir. 1992).

     21.  If Petitioners satisfy the threshold requirement of a prima facie
showing, then the employer has the burden of articulating a legitimate,
nondiscriminatory reason for the action complained of.  If the employer
articulates such a reason, then Petitioners must prove by a preponderance of
evidence that the reasons offered by the employer are a pretext for
discrimination.

          If the plaintiff meets [the] initial burden,
          the burden shifts to the defendant employer
          to articulate some legitimate, non-
          discriminatory reason for rejecting the
          plaintiff.  If the defendant carries this
          burden, the plaintiff must prove by
          preponderance the reasons offered by the
          employer were a pretext for discrimination by
          showing, for instance, discriminatory intent.
          The employer may rebut the pretext charge by
          proof of absence of discriminatory motive.
          See also Chalk v. Secretary of Labor, U.S.
          Dept. of Labor, 565 F.2d 764, 766-67 (D.C.
          Cir. 1977), cert. den., 435 U.S. 945, 98
          S.Ct. 1527, 55 L.Ed.2d 542 (1978).  When the
          burden shifts initially after plaintiff
          establishes a prima facie case, the employer
          need not prove that it was actually motivated
          by articulated non-discriminatory reasons or
          that the hired applicant was more qualified
          than plaintiff.  Texas Dept. of Community
          Affairs v. Burdine, ____ U.S. ____, 101
          S.Ct. 1089, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).

School Board of Leon County v. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103, 108 n.2 (Fla. 1st DCA
1981); See also, Department of Corrections v. Chandler, 582 So.2d 1183, 1185-
1186 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991);  School Board of Leon County v. Weaver, 556 So.2d 443,
444 (Fla. 1st DCA 1990).

     22. Petitioners failed to satisfy the threshold requirement of a prima
facie showing of discrimination.  Petitioners' testimony and the testimony of
their witnesses failed to establish that an adverse employment action took
place, that Petitioners and a similarly situated unprotected group received
dissimilar treatment, and that sufficient direct or circumstantial evidence
exists to infer a causal connection between Petitioners' group status and the
alleged disparate treatment.



     23. Even if Petitioners had made the requisite prima facie showing in this
proceeding, Respondents submitted competent and substantial evidence of a
legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for terminating Petitioners.  Marine
Muffler had a written policy prohibiting unexcused absences from work and Mr.
Witte properly enforced that policy.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be issued denying Petitioners' claim of
unlawful discrimination.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 19th day of October, 1993, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              DANIEL MANRY
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 19th day of October, 1993.

       APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 93-1573

Petitioners did not submit proposed findings of fact.

Respondents' Proposed Findings of Fact

1.         Rejected as procedural
2.-14.     Accepted in substance
15.        Rejected as a determination of the weight of
           evidence
16.-19.    Accepted in substance
20.        Rejected as a determination of the weight of
           evidence
21.-22.    Accepted in substance
23.-25.    Accepted in substance

COPIES FURNISHED:

Charles R. Fawsett, Esquire
20 North Orange Avenue, Suite 1000
Orlando, Florida  32801



Castel Olizia, pro se
Edilon J. Baptiste, pro se
Merlucier Olizia, pro se
Francois Norelia, pro se
2007 Ravenall Avenue
Orlando, Florida  32811

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

Dana Baird, General Counsel
Florida Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida 32303-4149

         NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

CASTEL OLIZIA,                )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1573
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
EDILON J. BAPTISTE,           )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1589
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
MERLUCIEN OLIZIA,             )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1590
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
FRANCOIS NORELIA,             )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1591
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to written notice, a formal administrative hearing was held in
this proceeding before Daniel Manry, a duly designated Hearing Officer of the
Division of Administrative Hearings, on September 8, 1993, in Orlando, Florida.



                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioners:  Castel Olizia, pro se
                       Edilon J. Baptiste, pro se
                       Merlucier Olizia, pro se
                       Francois Norelia, pro se
                       2007 Ravenall Avenue
                       Orlando, Florida  32811

     For Respondent:   Robin Fawsett, Esquire
                       Shutts & Bowen
                       20 North Orange Avenue, Suite 1000
                       Orlando, Florida  32801

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue for determination in this proceeding is whether Respondent
committed the unlawful employment practices alleged in the Petition For Relief.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     These cases were referred to the Division Of Administrative Hearings and
assigned to the undersigned on March 30, 1993.  They were consolidated and set
for formal hearing by an Order Granting Consolidation And Notice Of Hearing
issued on April 22, 1993.

     At the formal hearing, Petitioner, Edilon J. Baptiste, did not appear and
did not present any evidence.  Respondent's ore tenus motion to dismiss was
granted by order entered on the record.

     Petitioners, Castel Olizia, Merculier Olizia, and Francois Norelia
("Petitioners") testified in their own behalf and presented the testimony of Mr.
Lee Witte, plant manager for Marine Muffler Corporation ("Marine Muffler"), and
Mr. Emory Sims, President of Marine Muffler.  Petitioners submitted a copy of a
written offer of settlement as their only exhibit. Petitioners' Exhibit 1 was
rejected pursuant to objection.

     Respondents presented the testimony of: Ms. Diana D. Lashman, an employee
of the City of Orlando, Department of Human Relations; Mr. Sims; and Mr. Witte.
Respondents submitted seven exhibits for admission in evidence.  Respondents'
Exhibit 1 is a copy of the charge of discrimination.  Respondents' Exhibit 2 is
composite exhibit consisting of invoices and work orders.  Respondents' Exhibit
3 is a composite exhibit consisting of weekly time cards.  Respondents' Exhibit
4 is a composite exhibit consisting of other weekly time cards.  Respondents'
Exhibit 5 is a copy of page six of the Employees' Manual.  Respondents' Exhibit
6 is a composite exhibit consisting of letters from Petitioners to Respondent.
Respondents' Exhibit 7 is a composite exhibit consisting of the documents from
the Human Relations Commission.  Respondent's Exhibits 1-4 were admitted in
evidence over objection.  Respondents' Exhibits 5-7 were admitted in evidence
without objection.

     A transcript of the formal hearing was not filed with the undersigned.
Respondents timely filed proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law on
September 16, 1993.  Petitioners have not filed proposed findings of fact and
conclusions of law as of the date of this Recommended Order.  Respondents'
proposed findings of fact are addressed in the Appendix to this Recommended
Order.



                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioners, Merculier Olizia, Castel Olizia, and Francois Norelia
("Petitioners"), are black individuals of Haitian national origin.  Mr. M.
Olizia and Mr. Norelia were employed by Marine Muffler Corporation ("Marine
Muffler") until March 10, 1992, when they were involuntarily discharged.  Mr. C.
Olizia was not involuntarily discharged but was removed from Marine Muffler's
payroll sometime in 1992 after March 10, 1992.

     2.  Marine Muffler is an employer for the purposes of this proceeding.
Marine Muffler is engaged in the business of building fiberglass mufflers in
Apopka, Florida for use in inboard boats.  Marine Muffler's customers are
primarily manufacturers of inboard boats.

     3.  All of the outstanding stock of Marine Muffler is owned by Mr. Emery
Sims, Mr. David Parks, and Mr. Sims' father.  Mr. Sims is the President of
Marine Muffler but is not a party to this proceeding.  Respondent, David T.
Parks, is the Vice President of Marine Muffler.  Respondent, Lee Witte, is the
plant manager for Marine Muffler.  Mr. Witte has authority to hire and fire
plant personnel, including Petitioners.

     4.  Petitioners worked in Marine Muffler's assembly plant on the same eight
member work crew.  Mr. M. Olizia was the lead crew member.  Mr. Norelia was the
assistant/substitute lead crew member.

     5.  Only Mr. M. Olizia and Mr. Norelia can read plans and drawings.  A work
crew must be able to read plans and drawings in order to assemble mufflers.

     6.  The normal work week is Monday through Thursday for 10 hours a day.
Work done on Friday qualifies as overtime and is compensated at a rate equal to
1.5 times the normal hourly rate of compensation.

     7.  Marine Muffler agrees to a shipping date for each work order it
receives.  Late shipment of mufflers to customers may delay the customer's
production and jeopardizes customer relations for Marine Muffler.

     8.  During the payroll week ending March 7, 1992, Marine Muffler was behind
in deliveries to important customers.  For this reason, employees, including
Petitioners, had been working overtime.  Petitioners knew of the reason for the
overtime work.

     9.  On Monday, March 9, 1992, Mr. Norelia came to the office of Mr. Witte
early in the workday and said that he would not be able to work on Tuesday,
March 10, 1992, for personal reasons.  Mr. Norelia represented that he would be
back at work on Wednesday, March 11, 1992.  Mr. Witte assented to Mr. Norelia's
request for leave on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.

     10.  Shortly thereafter, Mr. Baptiste came to Mr. Witte's office and asked
for the day off on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.  Mr. Baptiste said that he had
personal matters to attend to and would return to work on Wednesday, March 11,
1992.  Mr. Witte assented.



     11.  Later the same day, Mr. M. Olizia approached Mr. Witte in the assembly
plant and stated that he could not come to work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992, and
that his brother, Mr. C. Olizia, could not come in because he would not have a
ride to work.  Mr. Witte asked Mr. M. Olizia why he needed to be absent from
work, and Mr. Olizia stated that his reasons were personal.

     12.  Mr. Witte told Mr. M. Olizia that neither he, Mr. Baptiste, nor Mr.
Norelia could have Tuesday, March 10, 1992, off from work.  Mr. Witte further
advised Mr. Olizia that anyone of them who took Tuesday off would not have a job
on Wednesday, March 11, 1992.  Mr. Witte made the same statement to Mr. Baptiste
and Mr. Norelia individually.

     13.  None of the Petitioners appeared for work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.
Mr. Witte discharged Mr. M. Olizia, Mr. Baptiste, and Mr. Norelia for their
unexcused absence from work on March 10, 1992, in violation of direct
instructions from their supervisor.  The discharge was self executing upon the
failure of each employee to appear at work.

     14.  On March 11, 1992, Mr. M. Olizia, Mr. Baptiste, and Mr. Norelia came
to the premises of Marine Muffler and sought a meeting with Mr. Sims.  They
asked Mr. Sims to set aside Mr. Witte's decision to discharge them from their
employment.  Mr. Sims declined their request.

     15.  Petitioner's failure to appear for work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992,
without leave and contrary to direct instructions from their supervisor violated
Marine Muffler's written policy against unexcused absences.  That policy
provides that such absences may be the basis for termination of employment.
Petitioner's were specifically advised that if they did not appear for work on
Tuesday, March 10, 1992, that their employment would be terminated immediately.

     16.  Petitioners were needed at work on March 10, 1992, because plant
production was behind and because the absence of all four workers on the same
day would have rendered their eight man work crew ineffective.  Petitioners were
terminated because they were needed at work and because their unexcused absence
was in direct violation of the instructions of their supervisor and established
company policy.

     17.  Mr. C. Olizia has not appeared at work since Monday, March 9, 1992.
He was removed from the payroll subsequent to March 11, 1992, as a result of his
long and unexcused absence from work.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     18.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter of this proceeding.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.  The parties were duly noticed for the formal hearing.

     19.  The burden of proof in this proceeding is on Petitioners.  Petitioners
must establish by a preponderance of evidence that their termination from
employment constituted an unlawful employment practice.  Department of
Transportation v. J.W.C. Company, Inc., 396 So.2d 778 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981);
Balino v. Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services, 348 So.2d 349 (Fla.
1st DCA 1977).



     20.  Petitioners must make a prima facie showing of discrimination.
McDonnell Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 802 (1973).  Petitioners
must show that they were a member of a protected group, that an adverse
employment action took place, that Petitioners and a similarly situated
unprotected group received dissimilar treatment, and that sufficient direct or
circumstantial evidence exists to infer a causal connection between Petitioners'
group status and the disparate treatment.  See Pugh v. Heinrich, 695 F.Supp.
533, 540 (M.D. Fla. 1988) affd. 933 F.2d 1020 (11th Cir. 1992).

     21.  If Petitioners satisfy the threshold requirement of a prima facie
showing, then the employer has the burden of articulating a legitimate,
nondiscriminatory reason for the action complained of.  If the employer
articulates such a reason, then Petitioners must prove by a preponderance of
evidence that the reasons offered by the employer are a pretext for
discrimination.

          If the plaintiff meets [the] initial burden,
          the burden shifts to the defendant employer
          to articulate some legitimate, non-
          discriminatory reason for rejecting the
          plaintiff.  If the defendant carries this
          burden, the plaintiff must prove by
          preponderance the reasons offered by the
          employer were a pretext for discrimination by
          showing, for instance, discriminatory intent.
          The employer may rebut the pretext charge by
          proof of absence of discriminatory motive.
          See also Chalk v. Secretary of Labor, U.S.
          Dept. of Labor, 565 F.2d 764, 766-67 (D.C.
          Cir. 1977), cert. den., 435 U.S. 945, 98
          S.Ct. 1527, 55 L.Ed.2d 542 (1978).  When the
          burden shifts initially after plaintiff
          establishes a prima facie case, the employer
          need not prove that it was actually motivated
          by articulated non-discriminatory reasons or
          that the hired applicant was more qualified
          than plaintiff.  Texas Dept. of Community
          Affairs v. Burdine, ____ U.S. ____, 101
          S.Ct. 1089, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).

School Board of Leon County v. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103, 108 n.2 (Fla. 1st DCA
1981); See also, Department of Corrections v. Chandler, 582 So.2d 1183, 1185-
1186 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991);  School Board of Leon County v. Weaver, 556 So.2d 443,
444 (Fla. 1st DCA 1990).

     22. Petitioners failed to satisfy the threshold requirement of a prima
facie showing of discrimination.  Petitioners' testimony and the testimony of
their witnesses failed to establish that an adverse employment action took
place, that Petitioners and a similarly situated unprotected group received
dissimilar treatment, and that sufficient direct or circumstantial evidence
exists to infer a causal connection between Petitioners' group status and the
alleged disparate treatment.



     23. Even if Petitioners had made the requisite prima facie showing in this
proceeding, Respondents submitted competent and substantial evidence of a
legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for terminating Petitioners.  Marine
Muffler had a written policy prohibiting unexcused absences from work and Mr.
Witte properly enforced that policy.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be issued denying Petitioners' claim of
unlawful discrimination.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 19th day of October, 1993, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              DANIEL MANRY
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 19th day of October, 1993.

       APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 93-1573

Petitioners did not submit proposed findings of fact.

Respondents' Proposed Findings of Fact

1.         Rejected as procedural
2.-14.     Accepted in substance
15.        Rejected as a determination of the weight of
           evidence
16.-19.    Accepted in substance
20.        Rejected as a determination of the weight of
           evidence
21.-22.    Accepted in substance
23.-25.    Accepted in substance

COPIES FURNISHED:

Charles R. Fawsett, Esquire
20 North Orange Avenue, Suite 1000
Orlando, Florida  32801



Castel Olizia, pro se
Edilon J. Baptiste, pro se
Merlucier Olizia, pro se
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325 John Knox Road
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         NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

CASTEL OLIZIA,                )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1573
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
EDILON J. BAPTISTE,           )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1589
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
MERLUCIEN OLIZIA,             )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1590
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
FRANCOIS NORELIA,             )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1591
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to written notice, a formal administrative hearing was held in
this proceeding before Daniel Manry, a duly designated Hearing Officer of the
Division of Administrative Hearings, on September 8, 1993, in Orlando, Florida.



                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioners:  Castel Olizia, pro se
                       Edilon J. Baptiste, pro se
                       Merlucier Olizia, pro se
                       Francois Norelia, pro se
                       2007 Ravenall Avenue
                       Orlando, Florida  32811

     For Respondent:   Robin Fawsett, Esquire
                       Shutts & Bowen
                       20 North Orange Avenue, Suite 1000
                       Orlando, Florida  32801

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue for determination in this proceeding is whether Respondent
committed the unlawful employment practices alleged in the Petition For Relief.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     These cases were referred to the Division Of Administrative Hearings and
assigned to the undersigned on March 30, 1993.  They were consolidated and set
for formal hearing by an Order Granting Consolidation And Notice Of Hearing
issued on April 22, 1993.

     At the formal hearing, Petitioner, Edilon J. Baptiste, did not appear and
did not present any evidence.  Respondent's ore tenus motion to dismiss was
granted by order entered on the record.

     Petitioners, Castel Olizia, Merculier Olizia, and Francois Norelia
("Petitioners") testified in their own behalf and presented the testimony of Mr.
Lee Witte, plant manager for Marine Muffler Corporation ("Marine Muffler"), and
Mr. Emory Sims, President of Marine Muffler.  Petitioners submitted a copy of a
written offer of settlement as their only exhibit. Petitioners' Exhibit 1 was
rejected pursuant to objection.

     Respondents presented the testimony of: Ms. Diana D. Lashman, an employee
of the City of Orlando, Department of Human Relations; Mr. Sims; and Mr. Witte.
Respondents submitted seven exhibits for admission in evidence.  Respondents'
Exhibit 1 is a copy of the charge of discrimination.  Respondents' Exhibit 2 is
composite exhibit consisting of invoices and work orders.  Respondents' Exhibit
3 is a composite exhibit consisting of weekly time cards.  Respondents' Exhibit
4 is a composite exhibit consisting of other weekly time cards.  Respondents'
Exhibit 5 is a copy of page six of the Employees' Manual.  Respondents' Exhibit
6 is a composite exhibit consisting of letters from Petitioners to Respondent.
Respondents' Exhibit 7 is a composite exhibit consisting of the documents from
the Human Relations Commission.  Respondent's Exhibits 1-4 were admitted in
evidence over objection.  Respondents' Exhibits 5-7 were admitted in evidence
without objection.

     A transcript of the formal hearing was not filed with the undersigned.
Respondents timely filed proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law on
September 16, 1993.  Petitioners have not filed proposed findings of fact and
conclusions of law as of the date of this Recommended Order.  Respondents'
proposed findings of fact are addressed in the Appendix to this Recommended
Order.



                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioners, Merculier Olizia, Castel Olizia, and Francois Norelia
("Petitioners"), are black individuals of Haitian national origin.  Mr. M.
Olizia and Mr. Norelia were employed by Marine Muffler Corporation ("Marine
Muffler") until March 10, 1992, when they were involuntarily discharged.  Mr. C.
Olizia was not involuntarily discharged but was removed from Marine Muffler's
payroll sometime in 1992 after March 10, 1992.

     2.  Marine Muffler is an employer for the purposes of this proceeding.
Marine Muffler is engaged in the business of building fiberglass mufflers in
Apopka, Florida for use in inboard boats.  Marine Muffler's customers are
primarily manufacturers of inboard boats.

     3.  All of the outstanding stock of Marine Muffler is owned by Mr. Emery
Sims, Mr. David Parks, and Mr. Sims' father.  Mr. Sims is the President of
Marine Muffler but is not a party to this proceeding.  Respondent, David T.
Parks, is the Vice President of Marine Muffler.  Respondent, Lee Witte, is the
plant manager for Marine Muffler.  Mr. Witte has authority to hire and fire
plant personnel, including Petitioners.

     4.  Petitioners worked in Marine Muffler's assembly plant on the same eight
member work crew.  Mr. M. Olizia was the lead crew member.  Mr. Norelia was the
assistant/substitute lead crew member.

     5.  Only Mr. M. Olizia and Mr. Norelia can read plans and drawings.  A work
crew must be able to read plans and drawings in order to assemble mufflers.

     6.  The normal work week is Monday through Thursday for 10 hours a day.
Work done on Friday qualifies as overtime and is compensated at a rate equal to
1.5 times the normal hourly rate of compensation.

     7.  Marine Muffler agrees to a shipping date for each work order it
receives.  Late shipment of mufflers to customers may delay the customer's
production and jeopardizes customer relations for Marine Muffler.

     8.  During the payroll week ending March 7, 1992, Marine Muffler was behind
in deliveries to important customers.  For this reason, employees, including
Petitioners, had been working overtime.  Petitioners knew of the reason for the
overtime work.

     9.  On Monday, March 9, 1992, Mr. Norelia came to the office of Mr. Witte
early in the workday and said that he would not be able to work on Tuesday,
March 10, 1992, for personal reasons.  Mr. Norelia represented that he would be
back at work on Wednesday, March 11, 1992.  Mr. Witte assented to Mr. Norelia's
request for leave on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.

     10.  Shortly thereafter, Mr. Baptiste came to Mr. Witte's office and asked
for the day off on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.  Mr. Baptiste said that he had
personal matters to attend to and would return to work on Wednesday, March 11,
1992.  Mr. Witte assented.



     11.  Later the same day, Mr. M. Olizia approached Mr. Witte in the assembly
plant and stated that he could not come to work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992, and
that his brother, Mr. C. Olizia, could not come in because he would not have a
ride to work.  Mr. Witte asked Mr. M. Olizia why he needed to be absent from
work, and Mr. Olizia stated that his reasons were personal.

     12.  Mr. Witte told Mr. M. Olizia that neither he, Mr. Baptiste, nor Mr.
Norelia could have Tuesday, March 10, 1992, off from work.  Mr. Witte further
advised Mr. Olizia that anyone of them who took Tuesday off would not have a job
on Wednesday, March 11, 1992.  Mr. Witte made the same statement to Mr. Baptiste
and Mr. Norelia individually.

     13.  None of the Petitioners appeared for work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.
Mr. Witte discharged Mr. M. Olizia, Mr. Baptiste, and Mr. Norelia for their
unexcused absence from work on March 10, 1992, in violation of direct
instructions from their supervisor.  The discharge was self executing upon the
failure of each employee to appear at work.

     14.  On March 11, 1992, Mr. M. Olizia, Mr. Baptiste, and Mr. Norelia came
to the premises of Marine Muffler and sought a meeting with Mr. Sims.  They
asked Mr. Sims to set aside Mr. Witte's decision to discharge them from their
employment.  Mr. Sims declined their request.

     15.  Petitioner's failure to appear for work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992,
without leave and contrary to direct instructions from their supervisor violated
Marine Muffler's written policy against unexcused absences.  That policy
provides that such absences may be the basis for termination of employment.
Petitioner's were specifically advised that if they did not appear for work on
Tuesday, March 10, 1992, that their employment would be terminated immediately.

     16.  Petitioners were needed at work on March 10, 1992, because plant
production was behind and because the absence of all four workers on the same
day would have rendered their eight man work crew ineffective.  Petitioners were
terminated because they were needed at work and because their unexcused absence
was in direct violation of the instructions of their supervisor and established
company policy.

     17.  Mr. C. Olizia has not appeared at work since Monday, March 9, 1992.
He was removed from the payroll subsequent to March 11, 1992, as a result of his
long and unexcused absence from work.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     18.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter of this proceeding.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.  The parties were duly noticed for the formal hearing.

     19.  The burden of proof in this proceeding is on Petitioners.  Petitioners
must establish by a preponderance of evidence that their termination from
employment constituted an unlawful employment practice.  Department of
Transportation v. J.W.C. Company, Inc., 396 So.2d 778 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981);
Balino v. Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services, 348 So.2d 349 (Fla.
1st DCA 1977).



     20.  Petitioners must make a prima facie showing of discrimination.
McDonnell Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 802 (1973).  Petitioners
must show that they were a member of a protected group, that an adverse
employment action took place, that Petitioners and a similarly situated
unprotected group received dissimilar treatment, and that sufficient direct or
circumstantial evidence exists to infer a causal connection between Petitioners'
group status and the disparate treatment.  See Pugh v. Heinrich, 695 F.Supp.
533, 540 (M.D. Fla. 1988) affd. 933 F.2d 1020 (11th Cir. 1992).

     21.  If Petitioners satisfy the threshold requirement of a prima facie
showing, then the employer has the burden of articulating a legitimate,
nondiscriminatory reason for the action complained of.  If the employer
articulates such a reason, then Petitioners must prove by a preponderance of
evidence that the reasons offered by the employer are a pretext for
discrimination.

          If the plaintiff meets [the] initial burden,
          the burden shifts to the defendant employer
          to articulate some legitimate, non-
          discriminatory reason for rejecting the
          plaintiff.  If the defendant carries this
          burden, the plaintiff must prove by
          preponderance the reasons offered by the
          employer were a pretext for discrimination by
          showing, for instance, discriminatory intent.
          The employer may rebut the pretext charge by
          proof of absence of discriminatory motive.
          See also Chalk v. Secretary of Labor, U.S.
          Dept. of Labor, 565 F.2d 764, 766-67 (D.C.
          Cir. 1977), cert. den., 435 U.S. 945, 98
          S.Ct. 1527, 55 L.Ed.2d 542 (1978).  When the
          burden shifts initially after plaintiff
          establishes a prima facie case, the employer
          need not prove that it was actually motivated
          by articulated non-discriminatory reasons or
          that the hired applicant was more qualified
          than plaintiff.  Texas Dept. of Community
          Affairs v. Burdine, ____ U.S. ____, 101
          S.Ct. 1089, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).

School Board of Leon County v. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103, 108 n.2 (Fla. 1st DCA
1981); See also, Department of Corrections v. Chandler, 582 So.2d 1183, 1185-
1186 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991);  School Board of Leon County v. Weaver, 556 So.2d 443,
444 (Fla. 1st DCA 1990).

     22. Petitioners failed to satisfy the threshold requirement of a prima
facie showing of discrimination.  Petitioners' testimony and the testimony of
their witnesses failed to establish that an adverse employment action took
place, that Petitioners and a similarly situated unprotected group received
dissimilar treatment, and that sufficient direct or circumstantial evidence
exists to infer a causal connection between Petitioners' group status and the
alleged disparate treatment.



     23. Even if Petitioners had made the requisite prima facie showing in this
proceeding, Respondents submitted competent and substantial evidence of a
legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for terminating Petitioners.  Marine
Muffler had a written policy prohibiting unexcused absences from work and Mr.
Witte properly enforced that policy.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be issued denying Petitioners' claim of
unlawful discrimination.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 19th day of October, 1993, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              DANIEL MANRY
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 19th day of October, 1993.

       APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 93-1573

Petitioners did not submit proposed findings of fact.

Respondents' Proposed Findings of Fact

1.         Rejected as procedural
2.-14.     Accepted in substance
15.        Rejected as a determination of the weight of
           evidence
16.-19.    Accepted in substance
20.        Rejected as a determination of the weight of
           evidence
21.-22.    Accepted in substance
23.-25.    Accepted in substance
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Merlucier Olizia, pro se
Francois Norelia, pro se
2007 Ravenall Avenue
Orlando, Florida  32811

Sharon Moultry, Clerk
Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida  32303-4149

Dana Baird, General Counsel
Florida Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida 32303-4149

         NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

CASTEL OLIZIA,                )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1573
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
EDILON J. BAPTISTE,           )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1589
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
MERLUCIEN OLIZIA,             )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1590
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)
FRANCOIS NORELIA,             )
                              )
          Petitioner,         )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-1591
                              )
MARINE MUFFLER CORPORATION,   )
DAVID T. PARKS AND LEE WITTE, )
                              )
          Respondents.        )
______________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to written notice, a formal administrative hearing was held in
this proceeding before Daniel Manry, a duly designated Hearing Officer of the
Division of Administrative Hearings, on September 8, 1993, in Orlando, Florida.



                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioners:  Castel Olizia, pro se
                       Edilon J. Baptiste, pro se
                       Merlucier Olizia, pro se
                       Francois Norelia, pro se
                       2007 Ravenall Avenue
                       Orlando, Florida  32811

     For Respondent:   Robin Fawsett, Esquire
                       Shutts & Bowen
                       20 North Orange Avenue, Suite 1000
                       Orlando, Florida  32801

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue for determination in this proceeding is whether Respondent
committed the unlawful employment practices alleged in the Petition For Relief.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     These cases were referred to the Division Of Administrative Hearings and
assigned to the undersigned on March 30, 1993.  They were consolidated and set
for formal hearing by an Order Granting Consolidation And Notice Of Hearing
issued on April 22, 1993.

     At the formal hearing, Petitioner, Edilon J. Baptiste, did not appear and
did not present any evidence.  Respondent's ore tenus motion to dismiss was
granted by order entered on the record.

     Petitioners, Castel Olizia, Merculier Olizia, and Francois Norelia
("Petitioners") testified in their own behalf and presented the testimony of Mr.
Lee Witte, plant manager for Marine Muffler Corporation ("Marine Muffler"), and
Mr. Emory Sims, President of Marine Muffler.  Petitioners submitted a copy of a
written offer of settlement as their only exhibit. Petitioners' Exhibit 1 was
rejected pursuant to objection.

     Respondents presented the testimony of: Ms. Diana D. Lashman, an employee
of the City of Orlando, Department of Human Relations; Mr. Sims; and Mr. Witte.
Respondents submitted seven exhibits for admission in evidence.  Respondents'
Exhibit 1 is a copy of the charge of discrimination.  Respondents' Exhibit 2 is
composite exhibit consisting of invoices and work orders.  Respondents' Exhibit
3 is a composite exhibit consisting of weekly time cards.  Respondents' Exhibit
4 is a composite exhibit consisting of other weekly time cards.  Respondents'
Exhibit 5 is a copy of page six of the Employees' Manual.  Respondents' Exhibit
6 is a composite exhibit consisting of letters from Petitioners to Respondent.
Respondents' Exhibit 7 is a composite exhibit consisting of the documents from
the Human Relations Commission.  Respondent's Exhibits 1-4 were admitted in
evidence over objection.  Respondents' Exhibits 5-7 were admitted in evidence
without objection.

     A transcript of the formal hearing was not filed with the undersigned.
Respondents timely filed proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law on
September 16, 1993.  Petitioners have not filed proposed findings of fact and
conclusions of law as of the date of this Recommended Order.  Respondents'
proposed findings of fact are addressed in the Appendix to this Recommended
Order.



                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioners, Merculier Olizia, Castel Olizia, and Francois Norelia
("Petitioners"), are black individuals of Haitian national origin.  Mr. M.
Olizia and Mr. Norelia were employed by Marine Muffler Corporation ("Marine
Muffler") until March 10, 1992, when they were involuntarily discharged.  Mr. C.
Olizia was not involuntarily discharged but was removed from Marine Muffler's
payroll sometime in 1992 after March 10, 1992.

     2.  Marine Muffler is an employer for the purposes of this proceeding.
Marine Muffler is engaged in the business of building fiberglass mufflers in
Apopka, Florida for use in inboard boats.  Marine Muffler's customers are
primarily manufacturers of inboard boats.

     3.  All of the outstanding stock of Marine Muffler is owned by Mr. Emery
Sims, Mr. David Parks, and Mr. Sims' father.  Mr. Sims is the President of
Marine Muffler but is not a party to this proceeding.  Respondent, David T.
Parks, is the Vice President of Marine Muffler.  Respondent, Lee Witte, is the
plant manager for Marine Muffler.  Mr. Witte has authority to hire and fire
plant personnel, including Petitioners.

     4.  Petitioners worked in Marine Muffler's assembly plant on the same eight
member work crew.  Mr. M. Olizia was the lead crew member.  Mr. Norelia was the
assistant/substitute lead crew member.

     5.  Only Mr. M. Olizia and Mr. Norelia can read plans and drawings.  A work
crew must be able to read plans and drawings in order to assemble mufflers.

     6.  The normal work week is Monday through Thursday for 10 hours a day.
Work done on Friday qualifies as overtime and is compensated at a rate equal to
1.5 times the normal hourly rate of compensation.

     7.  Marine Muffler agrees to a shipping date for each work order it
receives.  Late shipment of mufflers to customers may delay the customer's
production and jeopardizes customer relations for Marine Muffler.

     8.  During the payroll week ending March 7, 1992, Marine Muffler was behind
in deliveries to important customers.  For this reason, employees, including
Petitioners, had been working overtime.  Petitioners knew of the reason for the
overtime work.

     9.  On Monday, March 9, 1992, Mr. Norelia came to the office of Mr. Witte
early in the workday and said that he would not be able to work on Tuesday,
March 10, 1992, for personal reasons.  Mr. Norelia represented that he would be
back at work on Wednesday, March 11, 1992.  Mr. Witte assented to Mr. Norelia's
request for leave on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.

     10.  Shortly thereafter, Mr. Baptiste came to Mr. Witte's office and asked
for the day off on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.  Mr. Baptiste said that he had
personal matters to attend to and would return to work on Wednesday, March 11,
1992.  Mr. Witte assented.



     11.  Later the same day, Mr. M. Olizia approached Mr. Witte in the assembly
plant and stated that he could not come to work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992, and
that his brother, Mr. C. Olizia, could not come in because he would not have a
ride to work.  Mr. Witte asked Mr. M. Olizia why he needed to be absent from
work, and Mr. Olizia stated that his reasons were personal.

     12.  Mr. Witte told Mr. M. Olizia that neither he, Mr. Baptiste, nor Mr.
Norelia could have Tuesday, March 10, 1992, off from work.  Mr. Witte further
advised Mr. Olizia that anyone of them who took Tuesday off would not have a job
on Wednesday, March 11, 1992.  Mr. Witte made the same statement to Mr. Baptiste
and Mr. Norelia individually.

     13.  None of the Petitioners appeared for work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992.
Mr. Witte discharged Mr. M. Olizia, Mr. Baptiste, and Mr. Norelia for their
unexcused absence from work on March 10, 1992, in violation of direct
instructions from their supervisor.  The discharge was self executing upon the
failure of each employee to appear at work.

     14.  On March 11, 1992, Mr. M. Olizia, Mr. Baptiste, and Mr. Norelia came
to the premises of Marine Muffler and sought a meeting with Mr. Sims.  They
asked Mr. Sims to set aside Mr. Witte's decision to discharge them from their
employment.  Mr. Sims declined their request.

     15.  Petitioner's failure to appear for work on Tuesday, March 10, 1992,
without leave and contrary to direct instructions from their supervisor violated
Marine Muffler's written policy against unexcused absences.  That policy
provides that such absences may be the basis for termination of employment.
Petitioner's were specifically advised that if they did not appear for work on
Tuesday, March 10, 1992, that their employment would be terminated immediately.

     16.  Petitioners were needed at work on March 10, 1992, because plant
production was behind and because the absence of all four workers on the same
day would have rendered their eight man work crew ineffective.  Petitioners were
terminated because they were needed at work and because their unexcused absence
was in direct violation of the instructions of their supervisor and established
company policy.

     17.  Mr. C. Olizia has not appeared at work since Monday, March 9, 1992.
He was removed from the payroll subsequent to March 11, 1992, as a result of his
long and unexcused absence from work.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     18.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter of this proceeding.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.  The parties were duly noticed for the formal hearing.

     19.  The burden of proof in this proceeding is on Petitioners.  Petitioners
must establish by a preponderance of evidence that their termination from
employment constituted an unlawful employment practice.  Department of
Transportation v. J.W.C. Company, Inc., 396 So.2d 778 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981);
Balino v. Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services, 348 So.2d 349 (Fla.
1st DCA 1977).



     20.  Petitioners must make a prima facie showing of discrimination.
McDonnell Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 802 (1973).  Petitioners
must show that they were a member of a protected group, that an adverse
employment action took place, that Petitioners and a similarly situated
unprotected group received dissimilar treatment, and that sufficient direct or
circumstantial evidence exists to infer a causal connection between Petitioners'
group status and the disparate treatment.  See Pugh v. Heinrich, 695 F.Supp.
533, 540 (M.D. Fla. 1988) affd. 933 F.2d 1020 (11th Cir. 1992).

     21.  If Petitioners satisfy the threshold requirement of a prima facie
showing, then the employer has the burden of articulating a legitimate,
nondiscriminatory reason for the action complained of.  If the employer
articulates such a reason, then Petitioners must prove by a preponderance of
evidence that the reasons offered by the employer are a pretext for
discrimination.

          If the plaintiff meets [the] initial burden,
          the burden shifts to the defendant employer
          to articulate some legitimate, non-
          discriminatory reason for rejecting the
          plaintiff.  If the defendant carries this
          burden, the plaintiff must prove by
          preponderance the reasons offered by the
          employer were a pretext for discrimination by
          showing, for instance, discriminatory intent.
          The employer may rebut the pretext charge by
          proof of absence of discriminatory motive.
          See also Chalk v. Secretary of Labor, U.S.
          Dept. of Labor, 565 F.2d 764, 766-67 (D.C.
          Cir. 1977), cert. den., 435 U.S. 945, 98
          S.Ct. 1527, 55 L.Ed.2d 542 (1978).  When the
          burden shifts initially after plaintiff
          establishes a prima facie case, the employer
          need not prove that it was actually motivated
          by articulated non-discriminatory reasons or
          that the hired applicant was more qualified
          than plaintiff.  Texas Dept. of Community
          Affairs v. Burdine, ____ U.S. ____, 101
          S.Ct. 1089, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).

School Board of Leon County v. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103, 108 n.2 (Fla. 1st DCA
1981); See also, Department of Corrections v. Chandler, 582 So.2d 1183, 1185-
1186 (Fla. 1st DCA 1991);  School Board of Leon County v. Weaver, 556 So.2d 443,
444 (Fla. 1st DCA 1990).

     22. Petitioners failed to satisfy the threshold requirement of a prima
facie showing of discrimination.  Petitioners' testimony and the testimony of
their witnesses failed to establish that an adverse employment action took
place, that Petitioners and a similarly situated unprotected group received
dissimilar treatment, and that sufficient direct or circumstantial evidence
exists to infer a causal connection between Petitioners' group status and the
alleged disparate treatment.



     23. Even if Petitioners had made the requisite prima facie showing in this
proceeding, Respondents submitted competent and substantial evidence of a
legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for terminating Petitioners.  Marine
Muffler had a written policy prohibiting unexcused absences from work and Mr.
Witte properly enforced that policy.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based upon the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be issued denying Petitioners' claim of
unlawful discrimination.

     DONE AND ENTERED this 19th day of October, 1993, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              DANIEL MANRY
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 19th day of October, 1993.

       APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 93-1573

Petitioners did not submit proposed findings of fact.

Respondents' Proposed Findings of Fact

1.         Rejected as procedural
2.-14.     Accepted in substance
15.        Rejected as a determination of the weight of
           evidence
16.-19.    Accepted in substance
20.        Rejected as a determination of the weight of
           evidence
21.-22.    Accepted in substance
23.-25.    Accepted in substance
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Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
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         NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

MELVIN ADAMS,                    )
                                 )
          Petitioner,            )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO. 93-2052
                                 )
CITY OF MONTICELLO,              )
                                 )
          Respondent.            )
_________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly
designated Hearing Officer, Don W. Davis, held a formal hearing in the above-
styled case on September 9, 1993, in Monticello, Florida.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Melvin Adams, Pro Se
                      1417 Happy Street
                      Madison, Florida  32340

     For Respondent:  Brian T. Hayes, Esquire
                      245 East Washington Street
                      Monticello, Florida  32344

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     The issue for determination is whether Respondent is guilty of
discrimination in employment on the basis of race in connection with the terms
and conditions of employment of Petitioner.

                        PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On March 10, 1992, Petitioner filed a charge of discrimination against
Respondent.  Petitioner, who is black, alleged that his employment as a truck
driver with Respondent's sanitation department was terminated as a result of
Petitioner's race.

     On October 21, 1992, the Florida Commission on Human Relations entered a
Notice of Determination: No Cause.  On February 10, 1993, the Commission issued
a Redetermination:  No Cause.

     Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief with the Commission on April 8,
1993.  The Petition alleged that Respondent had committed an unlawful employment
practice with respect to compensation, conditions and privileges of Petitioner's
employment without a legal basis in violation of Sections 760.01-760.10, Florida
Statutes.



     Subsequently, the matter was transferred to the Division of Administrative
Hearings to conduct a formal hearing pursuant to Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     At the final hearing, Petitioner presented the testimony of four witnesses,
including himself.  Respondent presented the testimony of one witness and two
exhibits.  Neither party requested a transcript of the final hearing.  Proposed
findings of fact filed by the parties are addressed in the appendix to this
recommended order.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner Melvin Adams, was employed by Respondent's street department
in February of 1991.  He later worked with Respondent's solid waste department
until his employment termination on January 27, 1992.

     2.  In the course of his employment with the solid waste department,
Petitioner drove Respondent's garbage truck.  With some exceptions, Petitioner
exhibited a good attitude and was usually a safe driver who got the job done.
He had few disagreements with co-workers.  Later Petitioner began to experience
depression as a result of divorce proceedings and his job performance faltered.

     3.  Although the specific dates of the incidents are unspecified,
Petitioner was involved in an occasional "fender bender" with the garbage truck.
On one occasion while stopping at the "Chicken Delight" Restaurant, Petitioner
forgot to set the air brakes on the truck.  As a result, the truck rolled back
and into a deep ditch.  The incident occasioned damages totalling approximately
$500, including repairs to the truck and a tow charge to remove the truck from
the ditch.

     4.  Petitioner attended a city council meeting and expressed his opinion
that he should be paid more.  Petitioner's immediate supervisor, Respondent's
city manager, disagreed with Petitioner. A main point of contention between the
city manager and Petitioner was Petitioner's expressed strong belief that he was
entitled to be paid the same amount as his predecessor driver on the garbage
truck, $6.50 per hour.

     5.  Petitioner at one point during his employment expressed the opinion
that Ron Reed, the garbage truck back-up driver who is also black, could not
handle the job.  The city manager listened, but did not replace Reed at that
time.

     6.  On January 27, 1992, Petitioner reported to work at approximately 10
a.m. and informed the city manager that he, Petitioner, did not feel well and
could not work.  Exasperated with Petitioner's attitude and job attendance,
coupled with a strong personal belief that Petitioner was going to quit
Respondent's employment soon, the city manager informed Petitioner that he was
fired.  At the time, Petitioner was paid $6.21 per hour.  He had accrued 33
hours of "comp" time and 10 days of sick leave.

     7.  After terminating Petitioner's employment and finally acknowledging
that Reed could not handle the position of garbage truck driver, the City
Manager interviewed candidates for the vacancy pursuant to public notice.  On
February 5, 1992, he hired a white male for the position at the rate of $6.50
per hour.  The new employee was the only candidate interviewed who could meet



newly implemented federal requirements that the truck driver possess a
commercial driver's license.  This particular candidate would not accept the job
for less compensation than $6.50 per hour.

     8.  Respondent employs 19 black employees and 31 white employees.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     9.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and the subject matter of this action.  Section 120.57(1), Florida
Statutes.

     10.  The adverse effectuation of an employee's compensation, conditions and
privileges of employment on the basis of race is an unlawful employment
practice.  Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes.

     11.  The burden of proof rests with Petitioner to show a prima facie case
of employment discrimination.  After such a showing by Petitioner, the burden
shifts to Respondent to articulate a nondiscriminatory reason for the treatment
accorded Petitioner.  If Respondent is successful and provides such reason, the
burden shifts again to Petitioner to show that the proffered reason is
pretextual.  School Board of Leon County v. Hargis, 400 So.2d 103 (Fla. 1st DCA
1981).

     12.  To establish a prima facie case, Petitioner must show he is a member
of a protected class; that he was the subject of disparate treatment; and that
he was replaced in the position from which he was separated by a member from a
non-protected class. Carter v. City of Miami, 870 F.2d 578 (11th Cir. 1983),
cert. denied, 464 U.S. 1018 (1984), Rehr'g denied, 465 U.S. 0154 (1984).

     13.  Petitioner is a member of a protected class and was replaced by a
member of a non-protected class.   Petitioner has not, however, presented direct
evidence of racial discrimination on the part of Respondent in connection with
his employment termination or that treatment accorded him differed from that
accorded similarly situated white or non-protected employees.

     14.  In this case, Petitioner has not shown a prima facie case of
employment discrimination which has not been rebutted by Respondent.  Even
assuming that Petitioner has met this burden, Petitioner has failed to show that
Respondent's asserted reasons for terminating Petitioner's employment were
pretextual.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing, it is hereby

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be entered dismissing the Petition for
Relief.



     DONE AND ENTERED this 19th day of October, 1993, in Tallahassee, Leon
County, Florida.

                              _________________________________
                              DON W. DAVIS
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, FL 32399-1550
                              (904) 488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 19th day of October, 1993.

                              APPENDIX

     The following constitutes my specific rulings, in accordance with Section
120.59, Florida Statutes, on proposed findings of fact submitted by the parties.

     Respondent's Proposed Findings

     1.-3.    Accepted in substance, though not verbatim.
     4.       Rejected, legal conclusion.

     Petitioner's Proposed Findings

     1.-4.    Accepted and addressed in major part, although not
              verbatim.
     5.       Rejected, weight of the evidence.
     6.       Rejected, unsupported hearsay.
     7.       Accepted.
     8.       Accepted, but not verbatim.
     9.       Accepted with exception of reference to replacement
              driver's experience which is rejected as hearsay.
     10.      Rejected, subordinate to HO findings.
     11.-13.  Rejected, unnecessary.
     14.      Adopted by reference.
     15.-16.  Rejected, credibility.
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Melvin Adams
1417 Happy Street
Madison, Florida 32340

Brian T. Hayes, Esquire
245 E. Washington Street
Monticello, Florida 32344



Margaret Jones, Clerk
Florida Commission On Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Suite 240 /Building F
Tallahassee, FL 32399-1925

Dana Baird, Esq.
General Counsel
Florida Commission on Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Suite 240 /Building F
Tallahassee, FL 32399-1925

                 NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.
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                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

CISLYN STEPHENSON,               )
                                 )
          Petitioner,            )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO. 93-2650
                                 )   FCHR NO. 92-4905
SCHOOL BOARD OF BREVARD COUNTY,  )
FLORIDA,                         )
                                 )
          Respondent.            )
_________________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the above-styled matter was heard before the Division
of Administrative Hearings by its duly designated Hearing Officer, Daniel M.
Kilbride, on September 9, 1993, in Melbourne, Florida.  The following
appearances were entered:

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Emil Stephenson
                      Qualified Representative
                      2298 September Street
                      Melbourne, Florida  32935

     For Respondent:  Bill Walker, Esquire
                      School Board of Brevard County
                      2700 St. Johns Street
                      Melbourne, Florida  32940

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     Whether Petitioner, a member of a protected class, was denied promotion to
the position of Secretary III with the Respondent in the Environmental Services
Department on or about June 10, 1992, on the basis of her race (African-
American), in violation of Section 760.10(1)(a), Florida Statutes (1991).

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     The Petitioner filed a complaint with EEOC on or about July 13, 1992,
charging the Respondent with employment discrimination under Title VII of the
Civil Rights Act of 1964.  The case was sent for initial processing to the
Florida Commission on Human Relations.  Subsequently, on or about May 3, 1993, a
determination was issued by the FCHR.  In a letter dated May 6, 1993, the
Petitioner requested a hearing, and filed a Petition for Relief with the FCHR.

     This matter was referred by FCHR to the Division of Administrative Hearings
for formal hearing de novo on May 12, 1993.  Following discovery, a formal
hearing was held.



     At the hearing, Petitioner requested that her husband, Emil Stephenson, be
certified as a Qualified Representative in her behalf.  Following inquiry, the
motion was GRANTED.  Petitioner presented the testimony of ten witnesses, Ralph
Williams, Val Croskey, Gloria Brown, Richard Smith, Ed Beauregard, Jean Bennett,
Bucky West, John Allen, Jerry Copeland, Howard Hickman, and Petitioner testified
in her own behalf.  Five exhibits were received in evidence.  The Respondent
presented the testimony of two witnesses, Michael Rogers and Howard Hickman, and
four exhibits were received in evidence.  Several tendered exhibits were
excluded from evidence on the grounds of hearsay.  A transcript was not ordered.
The parties were allowed ten days from the hearing in which to file proposed
findings of fact and conclusions of law.  Petitioner had not filed proposed
findings of as of the date of this order.  Respondent filed proposed findings on
September 23, 1993.  My specific ruling on the proposals is contained in the
Appendix.

     Based upon all of the evidence, the following findings of fact are
determined:

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Respondent is a constitutionally created school district charged
with the duty to operate, control, and supervise all free public schools in
Brevard County, Florida, and is an employer under the Florida Human Relations
Act of 1977, as amended.

     2.  Petitioner was employed by the Brevard County School District as a
Clerk-Typist in the Environmental Services Department during the relevant period
of time including April 1992.

     3.  Petitioner is an African-American, and a member of a protected class.
She is the only African-American who is assigned to work in the Environmental
Services Department.

     4.  During April of 1992, Petitioner worked as a Clerk Typist in the
Environmental Services Department, and the Secretary III position was held by
Sylvana Wall.

     5.  Subsequent to April of 1992, Sylvana Wall resigned, creating a vacancy
in the Secretary III position in the Department.

     6.  In the interim period from the time Sylvana Wall resigned, and the date
the position was filled in July of 1992, Petitioner undertook to perform the
duties of the Secretary III position, and in accordance with the applicable
collective bargaining agreement, was paid for said period of time in the higher
classification.

     7.  Following creation of the vacancy, a job vacancy announcement was
posted and advertised.  Applications were received and reviewed by a selection
committee composed of Irma Reinpoldt, Department Director, and Michael Rogers,
Environmental Engineer.

     8.  Petitioner submitted application for the vacant position.

     9.  Subsequently, applicants except Petitioner, were interviewed by the
committee, and a decision was made to employ applicant Rhonda Steward, a white
female, for the Secretary III position in the Environmental Services Department.



     10.  Petitioner was not personally interviewed for the Secretary III
position by the committee.  They based their decision on the fact that
Petitioner had been working for the department as a clerk typist for a number of
months, and she had also filled in as the Secretary III for several months when
the vacancy was created until the position was filled.  Both members of the
committee knew the Petitioner, her capabilities and qualifications, and
considered it "redundant" to interview her.

     11.  There was no School Board policy, custom, or practice that required
the employer to personally interview all applicants for vacancies.

     12.  The candidate selected, Rhonda Stewart, was fully qualified to fill
the Secretary III position.

     13.  The evidence showed that during the relevant period there were certain
conflicts in the Department, not related to race.  There was evidence of
personality disputes, such as name calling, and unwillingness by Petitioner to
do secretarial functions for certain members of the Environmental Services
Department, particularly an Environmental Specialist who was dyslexic.  In
addition, certain co-employees did not get along with the Petitioner and vice
versa.

     14.  However, there was no indication from the sworn testimony that race
played a part in the decision made by the Respondent to hire someone else for
the position.  It was the practice of Respondent that the immediate supervisor
and department head determine who was the best qualified for a job vacancy,
subject to any review by the Personnel Division.

     15.  The Petitioner presented no testimony including her own, that she did
not get promoted to the Secretary III position because of her race, or that
there was disparate treatment of African-Americans by the Respondent in the
hiring or promotion of minorities.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     16.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
subject matter of this proceeding, and the parties thereto, pursuant to
subsection 120.57(1), Florida Statutes and Rule 22T-8.016(1), Florida
Administrative Code.

     17.  The State of Florida, under the legislative scheme contained in
Chapter 760, Florida Statutes, incorporates and adopts the legal principles and
precedents established in the federal anti-discrimination laws specifically set
forth under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended 42 USC Section
2000e et seq.  The Florida law prohibiting unlawful employment practices is
found in Section 760.10, Florida Statutes.  This section prohibits discharge or
otherwise to discriminate against any individual with respect to compensation,
terms, conditions, or privileges of employment because of such individual's
race. (Sec. 760.10(1)(a), F.S.)

     18.  The Supreme Court established, and later clarified, the burden of
proof in disparate treatment cases in McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S.
792 (1973) and Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248
(1981) and again in the very recent case of St. Mary's Honor Center v. Hicks,
U.S. __,113 S.Ct. 2742 (1993).  The FCHR has adopted this evidentiary model.



Kilpatrick v. Howard Johnson Co., 7 FALR 5468,5475 (FCHR 1985).  McDonnell
Douglas places upon the Petitioner the initial burden of proving a prima facie
case of racial discrimination.

     19.  Judicial authorities have established the burden of proof for
establishing a prima facie case of discriminatory treatment.  Petitioner must
show that:

          a.  The Petitioner is black;
          b.  The employee is qualified for the position; and
          c.  The employee was subject to an adverse employment decision
(Petitioner did not receive a promotion to a position for which she was
qualified);
          d.  The position was filled by a white person:
          e.  There must be shown by the evidence that there is a causal
connection between a and c.  Canino v. EEOC, 707 F.2d 468, 32 FEP Cases 139
(11th Cir. 1983); Smith v. Georgia, 684 F.2d 729, 29 FEP Cases 1134 (11th Cir.
1982); Lee v. Russell County Board of Education, 684 F.2d 769, 29 FEP Cases 1508
(11th Cir. 1982), appeal after remand, 744 F.2d 768, 36 FEP Cases 22 (11th Cir.
1984).

     20.  Proving a prima facie case serves to eliminate the most common
nondiscriminatory reasons for the Plaintiff's disparate treatment.  See,
Teamsters v. U.S., 431 U.S. 324, 358 and n. 44 (1977).  It is not, however, the
equivalent of a factual finding of discrimination.  It is simply proof of
actions taken by the employer from which discriminatory animus is inferred
because experience has proved that, in the absence of any other explanation, it
is more likely than not that those actions were bottomed on impermissible
considerations.  The presumption is that more often than not people do not act
in a totally arbitrary manner, without any underlying reason, in a business
setting.  Furnco Construction Corp. v. Waters, 438 U.S. 567, 576 (1978).

     21.  Once the Plaintiff has succeeded in proving all the elements necessary
to establish a prima facie case, the employer must then articulate some
legitimate, nondiscriminatory reason for the challenged employment decision.
The employer is required only "to produce admissible evidence which would allow
the trier of fact to conclude that the employment decision had not been
motivated by discriminatory animus."  Texas Department of Community Affairs v.
Burdine, at 257.  The employer "need not persuade the court that it was actually
motivated by the proffered reasons . . . it is sufficient if the [employer's]
evidence raises a genuine issue of fact as to whether it discriminated against
the Plaintiff."  Id. at 254-255.  This burden is characterized as "exceedingly
light."  Perryman v. Johnson Products Co., Inc., 698 F.2d 1138 (11th Cir. 1983).

     22.  Once the employer articulates a legitimate reason for the action
taken, the evidentiary burden shifts back to the Petitioner who must prove that
the reason offered by the employer for its decision is not the true reason, but
is merely a pretext.  The employer need not prove that it was actually motivated
by the articulated nondiscriminatory reasons or that the replacement was more
qualified than the Petitioner.  Texas Department of Community Affairs v.
Burdine, at 257-8.

     23.  In Burdine, the Supreme Court emphasized that the ultimate burden of
persuading the trier of fact that the Respondent intentionally discriminated
against the Petitioner remains at all times with the Petitioner.  Texas



Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, at 253.  The Court confirmed this
principle again in St. Mary's Honor Center v. Hicks, __U.S.__,113 S.Ct. 2742
(1993).

     24.  In the case sub judice, the Petitioner has established that she is an
African-American (a member of a protected class) and was qualified for the
position.  The Petitioner has also established that she was subjected to an
adverse employment decision when she failed to receive a promotion for which she
was qualified and that the position was filled by a white person.  Therefore,
the Plaintiff came forward with sufficient evidence to meet her initial burden
of proof on the issue of racial discrimination.

     25.  The sequence of presentation of evidence then required the Respondent
to come forward and "articulate" valid, nondiscriminatory reasons for the
resulting promotion decision.  The School Board has done so.  It established by
a preponderance of the testimony and business records that the Petitioner's
uncooperative, impatient, and outspoken personality created conflicts within the
department and was disruptive to it's function.  Respondent could properly
consider this when making employment decisions.  See: Hale v. Cuyahoga County
Welfare Dept., ___F.2d___, 51 FEP 1264 (6th Cir. 1989).

     26.  Petitioner has failed to produce any evidence to demonstrate that the
Respondent's articulated reasons for its actions in June and July, 1992, were
"pretextual".

     From the testimony and the exhibits, the Petitioner has failed to carry the
burden required by law to establish discriminatory conduct.  There was no
testimony by any of the witnesses presented by the Petitioner that she did not
receive the promotion because of her race, black.  The witnesses presented by
the Petitioner indicated that they had no knowledge of the process or the
procedures by which the Petitioner was or was not promoted to the Secretary III
position.  They neither worked in the Environmental Department, nor had any
other supervisory control under the selection process. They did not have
knowledge of internal workings of the Environmental Department, had nothing to
do with whether Petitioner did or did not get promoted to said position, and
presented no testimony to show that Respondent engaged in disparate treatment in
its promotion policies or decisions.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing findings of fact and conclusions of law, it is

     RECOMMENDED that the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a Final
Order which DENIES the Petition for Relief.



     DONE AND ENTERED this 20th day of October, 1993, in Tallahassee, Leon
County, Florida.

                              ___________________________________
                              DANIEL M. KILBRIDE
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                              (904)488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              this 20th day of October, 1993.

      APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 93-2650

     The following constitute my specific rulings, in accordance with section
120.59, Florida Statutes, on findings of fact submitted by the parties.

     Petitioner did not submit proposed findings of fact.
     Proposed findings of fact submitted by Respondent:
     Accepted in substance:  paragraphs 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8(in part), 9,
10(in part), 11
     Rejected as irrelevant, immaterial or as comment on the evidence:
paragraphs 8(in part), 10(in part)
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              NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to the Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should consult with the agency that will issue the
Final Order in this case concerning their rules on the deadline for filing
exceptions to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order
should be filed with the agency that will issue the Final Order in this case.
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